
MINUTES OF MEETING
DANIA BEACH CITY COMMISSION

BUDGET WORKSHOP

tHURsDAY, SEPTEMBER 10, 2015 – 6:00 P.M.

1.
Call to Order/Roll Call
Mayor Salvino called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.


Present:



Mayor:



Marco A. Salvino, Sr.



Vice-Mayor:


Bobbie H. Grace



Commissioners:

Chickie Brandimarte








Walter B. Duke, III








Albert C. Jones



City Manager:


Robert Baldwin



City Attorney:


Thomas Ansbro



City Clerk:


Louise Stilson

Vice-Mayor Grace motioned to excuse the absence of Commissioner Duke; seconded by Commissioner Brandimarte.  The motion passed unanimously.

Commissioner Duke arrived at 6:02 p.m.
2.
Finance Presentation
Nicki Satterfield, Director of Finance, presented a PowerPoint of the proposed budget, which is attached to and incorporated in these minutes.  
Commissioner Duke said he wants the public to know that public safety costs are pretty steady; what really goes up is the pension costs.  Poor decisions made by the pension board have resulted in additional pension costs to the City.  
Mayor Salvino disagreed with Commissioner Duke; the stock market has gone down, the pension board cannot be blamed for that.  

Commissioner Duke noted it is, in fact, the decisions of the board over seven years that has caused the shortfall that has to be made up by the taxpayers.  It is an investment cost rather than a public safety cost, and it is unfair to saddle the public safety budget with the costs of this pension.  He felt the pension costs should be separated from their budgets.
Mayor Salvino repeated that the shortfall is not due to the pension board, but due to the economy in general.
Commissioner Jones said he thinks there are state statute requirements for pension board membership, and noted we are just coming off the worst recession in some time.  This is the first time that Commissioner Duke is bringing this before the board; he has been here for 7 years.  The pension board has no control over the stock market.  We cannot throw blame; the General Employees (GE) pension board is suffering as well.  
Commissioner Duke clarified that we have an operational budget and a pension cost; when they are lumped together, some may see it as a huge increase.  Police and Fire have been pretty steady.  Secondly, just talking about some facts, the last seven years have been the best bull market; the average return is 9.1%, but the pension board made 4.1%.  The GE pension board also has room for improvement, but they are doing okay.  We should be fair to our service providers; it is not their fault, it is the boards that create the pension costs.  
Commissioner Jones noted that 2006-2011 was a bad market, which brought deficits as far as our investments are concerned.  He is not making excuses for the pension board, but they are not stock brokers.
Finance Director Satterfield noted the SAFER Grant is due to expire in May; however, the funding will probably expire in February, which will result in a cost of $525,000.00 to the City.  

Vice-Mayor Grace does not want to second guess having the extra person on the rescue unit.  There should be three persons on each unit because the vast majority of residents are senior citizens.  We will have more funding next year, so we should be able to carry the SAFER grant until May, and then revisit keeping the nine people.  She will not put anybody in Dania Beach in jeopardy.  
Commissioner Duke said he knows we can have three people on a unit, and we can afford it.  We are an asset-rich City; if we make good financial decisions, we can afford the best equipment and best service.  Dania Beach is an economic powerhouse.  He supports the $525,000.00 shortfall, and three people on a truck.  If we have to dig into reserves, he is willing to do it because our citizens deserve it and we can afford it.
Responding to Commissioner Jones, City Manager Baldwin explained funding to continue the SAFER Grant would come from General Fund Reserve.  We may not be eligible to apply for another SAFER grant because we have already received two.  He and the Sheriff agreed to move on with the Police contract and continue with the current Fire contract on a month-to-month basis until there are negotiations to determine if we could resolve this issue via the sheriff’s office.  The Commission would have to decide next July on how to fund the nine positions for FY 2016/17.  
Mayor Salvino felt we should take $3 million from reserves to fund this as well as additional police officers.  Our reserves are strong enough; there is enough to do this and still stay within state guidelines.   

Commissioner Duke and Vice-Mayor Grace agreed with Mayor Salvino.

Commissioner Duke asked the City Manager and Finance Director to calculate the cost to fund the extra personnel for the rest of the year, and bring the information back at the next meeting.  For now, the personnel funding and its possible sources should be included in the budget; if we are uncomfortable at the next meeting, we can change it.  
City Manager Baldwin responded that reserves is the only place to take the funds from for the upcoming fiscal year.
Commissioner Duke suggested continuing negotiating with the Sheriff to see what he will do.  
Commissioner Brandimarte asked how much is in reserves, and Finance Director Satterfield said $15 million.  Commissioner Brandimarte wants more police presence on the streets; if we can afford it, we should fund it ourselves.  
Vice-Mayor Grace said we are here to protect and serve through our fire and police.  We have money in reserve to fund the nine firefighters after the SAFER Grant expires; we are going to do it.  
Responding to Commissioner Jones, City Manager Baldwin noted we have time to address the police situation, and we could wait until the next year budget to fund it. 

Commissioner Jones would like a workshop to discuss this further before making decisions.  
Commissioner Duke spoke of the southeast stormwater drainage project and felt the remaining drainage problems would not be solved.  He noted we are not going to use the $6 million we budgeted for it, and suggested using the money for something else.  We have the money to make our residents safe; using money out of reserves is on the table and we should discuss it.
Commissioner Jones addressed drinking water issues, and said he would like us to make sure our citizens have safe drinking water as well as being safe.  
Finance Director Satterfield cautioned that after taking from reserves one time to fund nine firefighters and additional police, it becomes an ongoing operating cost every single year.  The additional costs will come from additional taxes or cutting other areas.  
Finance Director Satterfield continued with the presentation.  
Commissioner Jones and Vice-Mayor Grace would like NW 7th & 6th Avenues to be repaved.

3.
Items for Discussion
Charitable Funding

City Manager Baldwin noted that presently the Commission has not funded anything.  The amount decided upon to be funded will be moved into the donation account.
Vice-Mayor Grace said she would like to add $2,000.00 for the Robert Chunn Foundation and take $2,000.00 from Relay for Life, and take $1,000.00 from Family Central to give to the Dania Beach Men and Women’s Club.
Commissioner Duke said this is the most political decision we make, and suggested we pick a number and divide it by 5, and each Commissioner give to whoever they want.  This would be our donation policy.
Vice-Mayor Grace and Commissioner Jones agreed with this idea.  
City Manager Baldwin noted he does not want staff to make the decision on who gets funding.

Commissioner Brandimarte asked if each Commissioner gets $10,000.00, whether that would have to be an addendum as to how it is given out now.  She also questioned how it would work if a seated Commissioner is the head of a club.    
Commissioner Duke felt the policy should include the Seniors and MLK, to make it a level playing field.
After a brief discussion, Commissioner Duke suggested an amount of $75,000.00, which would be $15,000.00 for each, or leaving the policy like it is currently.
City Manager Baldwin confirmed the suggestion is for all the groups, such as the Chamber and the Bears, to be included in the policy.
Vice-Mayor Grace said she does not agree with putting the Chamber in it, but everyone else would be acceptable.
Commissioners Jones and Duke said it should be everyone, and you cannot exclude the Chamber.
Finance Director Satterfield confirmed $30,000.00 for the Chamber and $76,000.00 for all others is already in the budget.
Commissioner Duke said the motorcycle event is a Parks & Recreation event and is like a one-time event; the others are charitable donations.  He suggested we bring the entire collective pool of donations back in-house, take staff out of the picture, divvy it up, and let the Commissioners make the decision of what to do with it.
Commissioner Brandimarte disagreed with changing the way the Seniors Club and other clubs receive their donations from the City.

Mayor Salvino opined that the Seniors has been handled well by Parks & Recreation.  He likes the fact that people submit their requests for donation; perhaps we should workshop this.  
Commissioner Jones felt appointments should not be voted upon either.
Commissioner Duke recommended $100,000.00 be allocated and include the Chamber, Seniors Club, MLK, and everyone else.
Finance Director Satterfield noted if the Commission wishes to keep the same funding as last year, which included $30,000.00 in Commission donations for aid to private organizations, the budget would be $136,000.00 to include everything.
The consensus was to fund $150,000.00, with $44,000.00 from Commission contingency.  The motorcycle show will still be a separate line item.

City Manager Baldwin noted that sidewalks on SE 40th Avenue are a possibility for an Oasis project.
City Manager Baldwin advised he met with school officials and they are asking the City to help demolish the old Olsen Middle School.  It is school board property; however, it would be an opportunity for us to do things we want to do, such as a practice field, senior center, or a gym.  
Vice-Mayor Grace noted more clubs are coming to Parks and Recreation, and they are short staffed.  She asked if we could filter in another person for that department in this budget.
City Manager Baldwin said we can look at it, but not in this budget.  It would have to come from reserves for next year.

Commission Salary 

Vice-Mayor Grace referenced the salary survey, and said she would like to see an increase in salary for the elected officials.  
City Manager Baldwin noted the Commission gets a cost of living increase along with the employees.
Vice Mayor Grace said she wants more than employees get; she would like a small monetary increase to $25,000.00.
Commissioner Brandimarte felt Parks & Recreation needs an additional person, and it should be discussed.
Commissioner Jones said he spoke to the City Manager about a program specialist to help Parks & Recreation. 
City Manager Baldwin responded that if the Commission wants us to get involved in a lot of other programs, they may want to consider adding resources.  This is one reason we funded the $60,000.00 recreation study to look at those kinds of things.
Commissioner Jones noted My Brother’s Keeper needs funding for a youth council to take trips, and he would like to see if there is $5,000.00-$10,000.00 for them to utilize.
City Manager Baldwin said funding can come from contingencies or from charitable donations.
Commissioner Jones would like the Commission to allot money.
The consensus was for the funding to come from the $150,000.00 charitable donations allocation.
Commissioner Jones addressed the problems on Griffin Road from the bridge to bend, and the City Manager getting with the County to have signage placed along the bank.
Commissioner Jones asked when trimming of the sable palms in College Gardens would start.  City Manager Baldwin said he is unsure, but the money is in the landscape budget.
Commissioner Duke noted old Griffin Road signage is great, but BSO has to enforce it; otherwise, it is a waste of money.
Commissioner Duke said $60,000.00 for a park study is a waste of money; he can do it for $600.00.  He questioned what the study will tell us, who voted on it, and what we are trying to achieve.  He needs to know a lot more about this before spending the money.
City Manager Baldwin noted it is presented with the budget for Commission discussion.
Finance Director Satterfield said it will be an RFP; the dollar amount is an estimate to investigate the possibility and probability if a study can be done and what it would do for us.
Commissioner Jones wants a person, not a study, to tell us what to do at our parks.
Commissioner Duke commented we all agree that we want to improve the youth programs and parks and recreation; however, we are piece-mealing it.  We need to get on the same page, and say where we want to get to and what we want.  We are giving staff mixed signals on what we want.  He feels we all want to improve opportunities for our kids to stay here and grow up and play sports.  He noted it is not the City’s job to run the Bears; they need to get it together.  Parks and Recreation is a whole discussion on its own, perhaps the Mayor can lead that discussion.
Commissioner Duke addressed City salaries.  He thinks it depends on what you are asking your elected officials to do.  This is a part-time job and semi volunteer.  He is not opposed to a raise per se, but we need to better define what it is we are asking of us as a board; then based on that, determine what is reasonable and fair pay.  He wants to avoid having people running for the money.
Mayor Salvino noted we have to fight to get the kids to come out to participate.  He agreed that recreation programs are something we have to put all-in for, or else we are piece-mealing it; we cannot do it with the staff we have.  The Bears tore up Frost Park because they did not want to ruin their park before opening day, so this raises the questions of where everybody is going to practice and where they are going to play.  He questioned where the kids from all the new residential development will go to play and who will be the organizer.  

Commissioner Duke said he is available for a workshop to talk about where we want to get to.  
Vice-Mayor Grace commented she supports an additional person for Parks & Recreation.  Regarding salaries, it costs her more to do things she wants and she spends a lot, whether paying someone’s water bill or buying someone’s groceries.  It is fair for her to ask for an increase because she spends her money on the residents.
City Manager Baldwin noted, relative to the discussion at the last Commission meeting, we donate $5,000.00 to the Bears, and they have been told they need to provide special details or they cannot play.
Mark Felicetty, Director of Parks & Recreation, advised the Bears said they have a detail for the next two weeks; however, BSO said they did not.
Commissioner Duke said, for the kids, we should fund the detail for $800.00 for this week, and then figure out the best long-term solution.
Commissioner Grace noted there is a bigger problem; the Bears’ check for $2,100.00 to the league bounced.  She does not want the children to suffer for lack of adult leadership. 
Mayor Salvino suggested funding it for the rest of this year, and next year they fund it themselves or they do not play.
Commissioner Duke said if they are eligible to play this weekend, we should pay for the detail.  He noted he spoke to BSO and they are conducting an investigation.   
The consensus was to fund the detail this weekend, subject to them playing.
Commissioner Jones said West Park covered their outdoor pavilion, and that might be something we want to look at for CW Thomas Park.  If not, he would like us to start negotiations with the Boys and Girls Club.  He felt CW Thomas is ideal for this, and perhaps give the City Manager the opportunity to talk to them.
Commissioner Duke left at 8:34 p.m.

Parks & Recreation Director Felicetty noted he looked into the coverings and it is not feasible to do all three courts at CW Thomas due to the layout.  The estimate for the court on the east side was $80,000.00.
Vice-Mayor Grace said Commissioner Duke reached out to the Boys and Girls Club when he was mayor.  There is no way feasible and she does not see it happening.
Commissioner Jones noted they proposed looking at the Southwest Center, which simply will not work.
Vice-Mayor Grace asked where we stand with the funding for the Commission salary increase, and said she favors it.  Commissioner Brandimarte agreed; Commission Jones said not at this time.  Mayor Salvino felt the full Commission should vote on it.
Terry Hale-Hicks, 331 SW 2nd Avenue, commented the beach needs to be clean, and although Beach Raker does a good job, someone needs to pick up the beer cans.  

Finance Director Satterfield recapped that the budget would be amended to provide for $150,000.00 in donations to be put into one pool, which is to be divided up among the Commission; no action on Commission salary; and the recreation study for $60,000.00 stays in the budget for now.
Responding to Commissioner Jones, Parks & Recreation Director Felicetty said he needs additional staff, but the study would be extremely helpful because our parks are outdated and need to be reconfigured.  We need to make better use of the parks and amenities as there is no additional park space.

Finance Director Satterfield confirmed that the Commission consensus is to allocate $75,000.00 for one additional person for Parks & Recreation, and to wait until contract negotiations are finished to address expiration of the SAFER Grant.
4.
Adjournment
Mayor Salvino adjourned the meeting at 8:49 p.m.

ATTEST:







CITY OF DANIA BEACH

LOUISE STILSON, CMC




MARCO A. SALVINO, SR.

CITY CLERK
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